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I. CALL TO ORDER 

Meeting called to order by Mayor Saundra Solum at 6:00 p.m. by leading the Pledge of Allegiance.

Council Present:  Mayor Saundra Solum.  Council Members Karen Folstad; Chad Rohland; Heather Edgington.  Not present Council member Trent Turner.

Staff Present:  Administrator Jana Elton, Utilities Director John Sylling, Rebecca Charles from the Spring Grove Economic Development Authority.  Via Zoom, City Engineer Tim Hruska.

Guests Present:  Kaitlyn Longhauser from the Fillmore County Journal, Rachel Stock from the Caledonia Argus, Deputy Calvin Nagle, Sheriff Brian Swedberg, Megan Jones, Michael Schmidt, Kent Whitcomb, Mark Borreson, Monica Otterness, Brian Swedberg, Isaak Solum, and Lauren Solum. Attending via Zoom, Nate Sherburne.

II. ADOPT AGENDA

Council Member Rohland motioned to adopt the agenda with the addition of WHKS Bids for 1st Street SW and 1st Avenue NE to Old Business, seconded by Council Member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.

III. CONSENT AGENDA

Council Member Folstad motioned to adopt the consent agenda, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.

IV. OPEN FORUM:  Each person wishing to speak will have two minutes for comments.

None.

V. PUBLIC HEARING
Council Member Rohland motioned to open the Public Hearing, seconded by Council Member Folstad.
Consider a Conditional Use Permit for a manufacturing business, Old Norse Limited, LLC.  This area of concern is 656 Norway Avenue, parcel 26.0663.000.
Public was invited/allowed to speak and ask questions about proposed Conditional Use Permit for a manufacturing business. Owner Mark Borreson gave a brief description of what type of services he will be offering.  No comments were made.  
Council Member Rohland motioned to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Council Member Folstad.

Council Member Rohland motioned to approve Resolution 23-32 Determining Conditional Use Permit for a manufacturing business, seconded by Council Member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.
VI. OLD BUSINESS
Sherburne Gronne Dekar Development Agreement.
City Engineer Tim Hruska and Developer Nate Sherburne both attended via zoom.  The council was provided with a copy of the updated development agreement.  There are no further questions from either party.  
Council Member Rohland motioned to approve the Gronne Dekar Development Agreement, seconded by Council Member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.
WHKS Bids for 1st Street SW and 1st Avenue NE
City Engineer Tim Hruska updated the council on the bids that were opened today at 2:00 p.m. with 5 bids.  Zenke Incorporated from LaCrescent was the lowest bid at $1,248,789.45.  Generation X was just over that by about $18,000.00 and A1 Excavating was about $40,000.00 above that.  There is a completion date of July 12th, 2024.  Discussed the project with Zenke Inc. this afternoon and he is planning to start this year around Labor Day.  Discussion of staging strategies and the fact that if they tear up the road that it needs to be back to a hard surface by winter.  Hruska recommended the council award the contract to Zenke as they were the low responsive responsible bidder.  Hruska mentioned he did speak with Mike Bubany, the City Financial Advisor, and the plan is to bond for this project including the water meter project.  Bubany will have a bonding recommendation at a later council meeting.  Hruska did mention that there is a clause in the contract stating if the project is not completed by the July 12th, 2023, date, there are stipulations that can be implemented.  Council Member Edgington motioned to approve the bid from Zenke Incorporated, seconded by Council Member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.
117 Main Street W; Megan Jones property
Administrator Elton questioned Megan Jones if she had an update on her property since the last meeting.  Jones informed the council that she decided to sell the building to the Spring Grove Real Estate Fund.  The Real Estate Fund plans to remove the building for future new redevelopment of that area.  Mayor Solum recommended the council to table the Resolution 23-37 Order of Repair or Razing of a Hazardous Building until next month to give this new information more time to be completed.  
Website Design update
Council Member Edgington asked the council about their thoughts on the information that she had shared with them but did not realize the information never came through.  Mayor Solum recommended tabling this item until next month until information can be reviewed.

Village Motel Tax Forfeiture; Memo from Economic Development Authority; 301 Main Street West

Monica Otterness stated to council that the property should never have been separated and when they purchased the property, the assumption was it went all together.  Otterness is willing to sell the house property to the city if the city were interested in purchasing.  Elton mentioned she is still waiting for some answers from Houston County.  Mayor Solum will table this until next month when the city can obtain more information to make an informed decision.  Otterness stated she has the keys to allow the council in to view the condition of the building.
Minnesota Department of Transportation speed limit signs on the east side of Spring Grove.
Administrator Elton gave an update that Minnesota Department of Transportation has not responded to give an answer.  Mayor Solum tabled this until next month.

Animal control contract
Administrator Elton explained to the council there are two ways the city can plan for the new animal control.  One would be to find someone who can take the animals home with them if needed and the other to get some kennels and place here somewhere on city property to take the animals to and care for them until they are either picked up or a new home is found.  The council directed Elton to complete the job interviews and that will determine the outcome for which option the city will entertain.  Council member Folstad and Elton will conduct the interviews.
Norwegian Language Camp, August 7th-11th; sponsored by Sons of Norway.  As part of an activity, they are requesting permission to re-paint the wooden Troll at the Fest Building Park at no cost to the city.

Council member Rohland motioned to approve the Norwegian Language Camp to paint the Troll at the Fest Building Park with appropriate products, seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried. 

VII. NEW BUSINESS:
Deputy Calvin Nagle; Life Saving Award.
Sheriff Brian Swedberg presented a Life Saving Award to Deputy Calvin Nagle for providing lifesaving efforts he put forth on May 23, 2023.

Houston County Sheriff’s Department Quarterly Report

Sheriff Swedberg shared the second quarter report with the council.  A total of 305 cases with only 47 outside the scheduled time for the City Deputies but Houston County Sherriff’s Department still responded.  31 citations with 13 of those being parking issues.  There were no arrests during the second quarter.     

Kent Whitcomb from MiEnergy Cooperative; solar energy

Kent Whitcomb presented to the council the process to have in place to interconnect with solar energy.  Whitcomb and Elton have been working together to create this new process.  Whitcomb answered solar questions from the council.

AMI (Advanced Metering Infrastructure) Water Meters Proposal
Elton informed the council as to the situation of water being lost from the city side.  This new system would be considered real time and will button-up the lost water and inconsistencies.  The new system would have the capability to notify city staff immediately after a water break happens.  Citizens would no longer need to call in their water readings.  The readings would be pulled in automatically from a tower that would be placed on top of the water tower. This advanced system can warn the city staff if a resident’s pipes are getting too cold and about to freeze where city staff can call the homeowner and ask them to run their water.  Mayor Solum stated she read today that there are grants for water meters.  Elton stated she had not seen this information yet.  The council directed Elton to investigate the grant first and to report back next month to see if we can apply for this grant.  Council Member Folstad made a motion to add the water meters into 1st Street SW and 1st Avenue NE pending determination of the grant, seconded by Council Member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.

Request to rezone property to residential at 112 South Division Avenue: parcel 260010000.

Elton relayed the information to the council that resident Eileen Carten is asking for her property to be rezoned back to residential.  This property has been a residence since 1857.  The council discussed reasonings as to why this possibly changed in the past and recommended holding a public hearing next month to address all three properties to possibly be zoned back to residential.
Spring Grove Property Maintenance Task Force

Mayor Solum updated the council as to a new idea that the EDA proposed about starting a Task Force to find new ideas to deal with blighted properties, empty commercial properties and possibly incorporate rental properties.  Administrator Elton, Council Member Edgington who will have more availability after November and Mayor Solum will join in with others from EDA and Planning and Zoning to join in to work on creating this Task Force.  Council Member Folstad motioned to create a new Task Force, seconded by Council Member Rohland, all in favor, motioned carried.  
Zoning Permits
Administrator Elton presented the most recent zoning permits.  No additional questions.
Star Energy Contract for Solar Services

Administrator Elton explained the contract with Star Energy with using the Nova Power Portal for solar power and cost associated with using this resource.  Mayor Solum recommended bringing this contract to next month’s meeting for approval.
VIII. ORDINANCES/POLICIES
Chapter 710 Recreational Vehicles amendments
Administrator Elton stated she is working to amend the current Recreational Vehicles Ordinance but there is still one missing piece of information that the Minnesota Department of Natural Resources has not responded to.  Elton stated this is not ready for approval.  Mayor Solum tabled this until next month.

Chapter 1100 Zoning-Solar Ordinance amendments.
Council Member Folstad made a motion to the amendments to Chapter 1100 Zoning 13. Solar Ordinance, seconded by Council Member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.  
Council Member Folstad motioned to post a brief description of the ordinance in the newspaper, seconded by Council Member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.
IX. MAYOR/COUNCIL:  Items brought up by mayor, council, or attorney for discussion only. No action will be taken at this meeting on these topics. 
Next Regular Meeting will be held August 15th, 2023, at 6:00 p.m.  No additional discussion.
X. MEETING REPORTS:  A synopsis of any board meetings, committee assignments or other events attended by any council member since the last council meeting.
1) EDA  -  Mayor Solum gave an update that the EDA is still working on the restaurants in town.  The EDA is still trying to look at the economic development in town.  Solum explained tomorrow night at the Spring Grove Cinema there is free popcorn and pop.  There will be a presentation from all the different entities in town on what’s going on in town.  There is one EDA lot left.
2) Parks – Council Member Rohland updated the council about the event this fall, Driftless Drafts, Wine, and Spirits Taste Testing Festival.  This fundraiser will help with the courts.  There are two trees left to plant in Viking Park.  Rebecca Charles is looking for grants for the new Pump Track for non-motorized or pedal bicycles behind Trollskogen Park.
3) Planning and Zoning – Did not meet.
4) Library – Did not meet.
XI. ADJOURNMENT
Council Member Rohland motioned to adjourn at 7:27 p.m., seconded by Council Member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.

Respectively Submitted and

Approved on August 15th, 2023

Attest: ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_______________________ ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​









Jana Elton, City Clerk/Administrator
